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Editor: Kat hie Mauzey 
Monthly meetings are held on the third Saturday of each month from 10:00 a.m. to Noon at the Main Mission Viejo LDS Church Building, 

27976 Marguerite Parkway, Mission Viejo, between Medical Center Drive and Hillcrest Drive . Membership is open to anyone interested in 

genealogy. Individual membership fees are $25 per year, joint membership $30.  SOCCGS is not affiliated with the LDS Family History Center. 

 

With the continuing closure of our physical meeting facilities, most  of our meetings  
are virt ual.  Please check our  calendar  for September  to see the upcom ing meetings 
that we will be holding virtually .  As we move forward, we will continue to asse ss 
current events, and adjust the calendar of events accordingly.  
 

September 19, 2020 ð 10am  

 

òMexican Research 101: Tracing your Mexican Ancestorsó 

 

Webinar Presented by: Consuelo Moore Rodriguez  
 

There are a host of rich resources for those of us with an cestors from Mexico.  Join us for 

Connie Rodriguezõs presentation on ôhow-toõ successfully trace your Mexican ancestry. She will 

discuss the importanc e of identifying the State, town, village and ômunicipioõ where your 

relative lived. Connie will also desc ribe the information found in Catholic Church records and 

Civil Registrations, the two most valuable sources for tracing your ancestors in Mexico.  Ma ny 

of the principles for using Catholic Church records can be used for research in other countries 

as well.  Also included in this presentation will be a quick overview of Spanish terminology and 

phrases used in both Catholic Church records and Civil Regis trations, and references for 

further research.  
 

About the speaker :  Over the past twenty years, Consuelo M oore Rodriguez has developed 

her skills and expertise as a genealogist researching and writing about ôThe Rio Abajoõ region 

of New Mexico where her maternal ancestors settled in the late 1600õs. Her research has 

tak en her to cemeteries, court houses, and l ibraries from Albuquerque, Socorro, Las Cruces, 

El Paso to Santa Fe.   
 

Connie is the president of the Pomona Valley Genealogical Society.  Professionally, she retired 

from California Polytechnic University, Pomona in 2004 and was honored by the University  and 

was given an Administrator Emeritus status for receiving ten million dollars in grant money for 

her program.  She also retired as an adjunct professor in the field of Child Development from 

Mt. San Antonio Coll ege, Walnut, CA. When she retired from bo th institutions of higher 

learning, it culminated a 45yr. career in the field of Early Childhood Education.  Consuelo 

resides in Claremont, CA with her husband, Raul and her daughter, Maria.  

 
This month we will be offering our speakerôs presentation by webinar.   More details 
and a link to register for the webinar will be emailed to all SOCCGS members.  

https://soccgs.org/calendar-2/action~month/exact_date~1598943600/request_format~json/
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SOCCGS October Annual Seminar Cancelled  
~SOCCGS Seminar Committee  

 

We regret to announce that our annual seminar in October with CeCe Moore has been 
cancelled.  When the seminar with CeCe was first arranged, we envisioned an in-person event where 
we could meet with her and hear about her current work helping solve DNA mysteries for law 
enforcement and adoptees.  Unfortunately, as you all know, the pandemic prevents us from having 
an in-person event.  We know that for many of you, the social aspects of our seminars ï chatting 
with friends, browsing the tables, participating in the silent auction ï make it a memorable day.  At 
this time, itôs not possible for us to do any of that. 

 

Things have also changed for CeCe Moore; her new television series and her work with ñFinding 
Your Rootsò have made her even busier than before.  We found ourselves with insufficient time to 
bring you the high-quality seminar that we have offered in the past, even if it was hosted online. 
 

We know many of you will be disappointed, and we appreciate your understanding of the difficult 
situation we are all living through.   So, like countless organizations across the world today, theaters, 
music concerts, and festivals, we have set aside our seminar plans for 2020, and will focus on 
planning for a terrific seminar in 2021!  

 

We will host a regular meeting on October 17th, with a webinar speaker, to be announced shortly.  
 

Presidentôs Message 
ñThe Source That Was Right In Front of Meò 

By Marilyn Sato  
 

Hello everyone! I hope youôre all enjoying the summer. For me, the summer seems to be flying by 
way too quickly. I have been busy working, moving my oldest daughter to Long Beach where she 
will attend Cal State Long Beach, getting my youngest settled into college closer to home and helping 
my uncle buy a new home. 
 

My mother was the oldest of four, being the only girl with three younger brothers. The youngest 
brother is the only living relative left on my motherôs side. He is a high functioning autistic and has 
an exceptional memory even at 72. I am considered the family historian, so when my grandmother 
passed away, my mom gave me all the important documents and whatever my grandmother had 
that seemed noteworthy. Before my mom passed away she gave me all the pictures she had 
accumulated over the years and many were all mixed up. While cleaning out my uncleôs house, I 
came across a lot more pictures that were loose and in boxes. I asked him if I could take them home, 
put them in chronological order, and scan them to which he agreed.  

 

As most of you know trying to pinpoint exact dates is sometimes impossible. So I did the best I could 
and luckily some of the pictures looked very similar to those given by my mom which made putting 
them in order a little easier.  While organizing and scanning through pictures I found some that I 
thought my  brother might like to see.  

  

While at my brotherôs house a few weeks ago showing both my uncle and my brother these random 
pictures, my uncle tells us about another house we used to live in. We were stunned!  I could not 
believe it!  So, after whipping out my phone and pulling up my notes app, I had my uncle repeat the 
street name and the city. After all this time my brother and I thought we had all our childhood 
addresses figured out.  

   
After speaking with my brother and uncle, I decided to number all th e old photos and sit down with 
my uncle and ask him to give me details from as many as he could. My uncle has always been good 
with names, dates, and places. He is a tremendous source of information and I cannot believe it has 
taken me all this time to realize what I have right in front of me. I do not want to let any more time 
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go by when I can use this time to find out even more about my momôs side and fill in my family tree. 
It has also been great because I have been spending a lot more time with him and finding out just 
how great he is and how much he has to contribute to our family tree. 
  

I tell you this story so you wonôt do what Iôve done and let a valuable contributor to your family tree 
get away. I am fortunate, because my uncle is still with me and is able to remember information 
from 50 -60 years ago. Take advantage of those who are still with you and fill in the blanks. 
 

August  15th  Webinar with Scott Miller  
ñ An Accidental Find Leads to a Monumental Discovery: Godôs Hand in the Return of 
the Bradford Journal .ò  ~Barbara Taylor  

 

Scott is a direct 11th generation descendant of Governor William Bradford, who arrived here on the 
Mayflower in November 1620.  William Bradford was born in 1589 in Austerfield, Yorkshire, 
England and died in 1657.  He was the 2nd governor of the Plymouth Colony, elected after the first 
governor, John Carver, died in April, 1621, just a few months after the Mayflowerôs landing. William 
Bradford governed the colony for 30 years and started writing a journal of their travels and kept 
records of the birth, marriage and death of the Mayflower passengers. 
 

Scott described the fascinating story of the discovery of the Bradford journal after it was taken back 
to England, probably during the American Revolution.  It was ñdiscoveredò there in the mid 1800s 
in the Bishop of Londonôs library at Fulham Palace.  It took many years, with many twists and turns, 
before the journal was finally returned to the US in 1897 where it resides in the Massachusetts state 
library today.  

   
Scott highlighted the miraculous protections that the Bradford Journal providentially experienced 
to ensure that we have the single most complete history of the Pilgrims and Plymouth ever written.  
Many of the facts about the Plymouth Plantation and Pilgrims we know today would have been lost 
to history, had this journal been destroyed or permanently lost.  In fact, when it was finally returned 
to our shores, Massachusetts Senator, George F. Hoar, exclaimed regarding William Bradfordôs 
Journal, that ñthere is nothing like it in human annals since the story of Bethlehem.ò 

  

Scott is currently the governor of the Mayflower Society, Orange County chapter and a Deputy 
Governor of the California Mayflower Society.  He and his wife created the extensive Mayflower 
exhibit that is at the Mission Viejo Library.  
 

See article by Mandy Dunkle on page 12 re the SOCCGS Mayflower Silver Books available for lookups. 

 
Membership  

~Lynn Souers  
 

ñAs human beings, our job in life is to help people realize how rare and valuable each one of us really 
is, that each of us has something that no one else has ï or ever will have ï something inside that is 
unique to all time.ò  Mr. Rogers 

 

As of August 23, 2020 we have 309 members.   
     

New Member :      
Katherine Greene, Dana Point 
 

Attendance at our General Meeting on August 15th was 77 members and 1 
guest  
 

Thank you to the 11 members who renewed this past month (August)  

 

Iôd like to thank all the m embers for their support at the various zoom 
meetings (SIGs, webinars, General Meeting.) 
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Bylaws Changes  
by David F lint ï Parliamentarian  

 

At our August general meeting I announced that we will be voting soon on proposed changes 
to our Bylaws. By the time you are reading this in the newsletter, you should have received an email 
providing notice of the voting, along wit h information about the Bylaws amendments approved by 
the Executive Board that will be submitted to the members for approval this month. That material 
explained the reason for the changes in our Bylaws as well as the voting procedure, which we will 
conduct online for the first ti me. If you did not receive that email with the notice and information, 
please contact Parliamentrain@soccgs.org . 

 

The Board is proposing a change in the Bylaws regarding the approval cycle for our annual 
budget. We currently approve the budget in February each year as required in the Bylaws. Since our 
fiscal year begins in January, we need to bring the budget approval cycle in line with our fiscal year. 
This change is also more consistent with best financial  practices for our Society. 

 

Our existing Bylaws also call for the nomination and voting process in our election of officers 
to take place in our general meetings. During the COVID-19 pandemic we are unable to meet in our 
usual format, so we need to amend our Bylaws to allow these procedures to be conducted by online 
electronic means rather than at a general meeting. We are therefore proposing to add a new section 
to our Bylaws to permit online voting.  

 

The voting to approve our recommended Bylaws amendments will be conducted online using 
an app called Election Buddy. You will receive a special email on September 11 providing the direct 
link to your online ballot. All voting on our Bylaws changes will be online and will be open for 48 
hours, beginning at 12:01 a.m. on Friday, September 11 and closing at 11:59 p.m. on Saturday, 
September 12.  So ï be on the lookout for that email to arrive in your inbox on the morning of 
September 11 and be sure to submit your online ballot by the end of the next day on Saturday. If you 
have any questions about our new online voting process, please send your question to 
Parliamentarian@soccgs.org 

 

Nominating Process for Election of Officers  
by David Flint  ï Parliamentarian  

 

In accordance with our Bylaws we are required to publish the nominating process for the election of 
our SOCCGS Officers in the September issue of the newsletter. We will conduct our election of 
officers in November. In that election you  will vote to fill the offices of President, Vice-President, 
Recording Secretary, Corresponding Secretary and Treasurer. Nominations for those positions will 
be conducted as follows.   

¶ Prior to the election the Nominating Committee will present to the Exec uti ve Board and the 

General Membership a list of at least one nominee for each office. 

¶ Members will have the opportunity to nominate candidates from the floor at the September 

general meeting. Each nominee must be present at that meeting or give prior written consent 

to serve. 

¶ The Nominating Committee will publish the names of all persons nominated for office, 
including additional names from the general membership, in the October issue of the 
newsletter. 

¶ At the November general meeting the Nominating Commit tee will announce the names of all 
persons nominated for election as officers on the Executive Board. Each nominee must be 
present at that meeting or give prior written consent to serve.  

If you have any questions regarding the election or the nominating pr ocess, please contact our 
Parliamentarian, David Flint at Parliamentarian@soccgs.org 

mailto:Parliamentrain@soccgs.org
mailto:Parliamentarian@soccgs.org
mailto:Parliamentarian@soccgs.org
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Safar i News  
~Bill Bluet  

 

No safaris are scheduled for th e rest of the year due to the closure of the libraries during the 
pandemic. 

Beginning Genealogy has another successful Webinar!  
     By Arlene OôDonnell 
 

By virtual  acclaim, Beginning Genealogy  had another successful Webinar in August. At full 
capacity, (max is 30 students) we have created an even more robust program than the previous 
month. We are planning on the 3rd Thursday of the month from 5:30 to 7:30 PM for our program. 
Registration continues through the SOCCGS website. Gayle Meldau and Lynn Souers continue to 
provide creative solutions to the content of our program and input in response to the great questions 
asked by our participants. Our tech support is provided by our Webmaster Harry Hanse n. The 
September class is scheduled for September 17th at 5:30 PM.  
 

Meet the Members  
~Lynn Souers  

Harry Hansen ï Webmaster  

 

Where did you grow up? 
I was born in Staten Island, New York to military parents.  I spent the first few years 
of my life as a military brat as the family relocated to new assignments.  By age 5, I 
was back in New York growing up on Long Island.  At age 10, the family decided that 
California was calling and I have been out here ever since. 
 

 

What brought you to CA? 
My family moved to California to be close to my motherôs family who had moved a few years 
earlier.  Also, better job opportunities and to get away from the cold weather.  

 
Your college/work background  

I have a BS in Computer Science and MBA specializing in Financial Management/Multinational 
Operations.  I have been working with computers, in some form, since I was 16.  The computers have 
gotten smaller as I have gotten older. 
 
What is your best genealogy research tip? 
Remember that not all of the genealogical information i s on the computer or the 
networks.  Sometimes you need to go to a location to do research - in a cemetery, a local genealogy 
or history library/archive, or to just walk  through a town where your relatives are from.  
 
Your most interesting/infa mous relative 
My great Uncle, Herman Begasse, was a member of the Lost Battalion in World War I. 
 

Genealogy Search Tip     http://searchtip.genea logytipoftheday.com      

Library of Virginia Adds New Counties to Chancery Records    posted 12 Aug 2020  

The Library of Virginia has updated the database of images of Chancery court records on their site.   
https://www.virginiamemory.com/collections/chancery/  

http://searchtip.genealogytipoftheday.com/
https://www.virginiamemory.com/collections/chancery/
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August SIG Meetings o n  Zoom  
 

Sue Naegeli ï The Genealogy Research SIG met virtually on August 7 th.  
We ñchat about genealogyò and share our genealogy finds and suggestions 
for our brick walls.  Next meeting is September 4th. 
Contact:  Genealogy Research SIG leader 

 

 

Christianne Rottenberg  - The Writing Family History Stories SIG  met virtually on August 12, 
2020 to read family history stories written to share with others. We had ten attendees and 5 gifted 
storytellers who shared ancestor history in a narrative format by weaving in anecdotes, historical 
context and photos. Our 5 listeners were attending to obtain inspiration  for future stories and 
everyone is welcome to listen in and share a story when ready. Please join us on Sept 9th from 
10:00am-12:00pm and send an email to writingstories@soccgs.org to be sent an invitation . 

David Flint  ï We had record attendance (34) at our August England 
SIG meeting, where we discussed in detail getting married by certificate 
and the related marriage records. This was a civil marriage ceremony 
available after the 1836 Marriage Act. We also discussed marriage by 
banns, with examples of several different versions of banns records kept 
in local parish register books  Contact englandsig@soccgs.org 
 

 

Gary Schwarz ï The virtual German SIG took place on August 19th 
with 8  attendees.  We discussed the benefits of building our Google 
Map for placing member pins locatin g their ancestor towns and names 
of ancestors on the peoples names on the pin descriptions. Several 
people commented on the ease of adding pins with granted access to 
do so.  We looked at railroad maps and their use in following ancestral 
immigration and e migration paths.   Attendees at the September 16th 

meeting are requested to create a file containing a pedigree chart of their Germanic 
ancestors.  Contact Gary at germansig@soccgs.org 

 
David Flint - At our August Legacy Users Group meeting we 
addressed questions from members in our group including how to limit 
source images to a single image with PDF, rather than multiple images 
with JPG files for a multi -page source document. We also discussed 
issues with labeling source files relating to Legacyôs built-in source 

record system called SourceWriter, and other questions about adding images of source documents 
and files to your source citations.  Contact David at legacy@soccgs.org  
 

Gayle Meldau  ï 23 people joined us for the August 21st  
Ireland/Scotland SIG  on Zoom!  Melissa Cottrell shared a YouTube video 
from Lisa Louise Cooke that demonstrated a consultation with a 
professional genealogist who was helping her with research for her I rish 
ancestors.  It was a fascinating look at other ways to approach our 
genealogy.   Our next meeting will be on Friday, September 18th at 

10am.  Linda Stucker and Donna Rathman will be leading us through 
mapping our Scottish and Irish ancestors - we hope to find some shared 
counties and shires.  Email us at irelandscotlandsig@soccgs.org if you'd like 
to join us!    

mailto:genealogyresearchsig@soccgs.org
http://webmaila.juno.com/webmail/new/8?folder=Inbox&msgNum=00007nk0:001VFNH900002znn&block=1&msgNature=all&msgStatus=all&count=1598552112&randid=1316944116&content=central
mailto:englandsig@soccgs.org
mailto:germansig@soccgs.org
mailto:legacy@soccgs.org
mailto:irelandscotlandsig@soccgs.org
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Jay Culliney  - The virtual DNA SIG meeting took place on August 
28th with 24 attendees.  The meeting began with the second half of 
a presentation Fun Facts of DNA Science begun at last monthôs 
meeting.  This was followed by discussions of robust family tree 
building as a preparatory step for tracking down oneôs connection 

with their DNA matches.   Next, talk turned to ideas on using grouped DNA match lists to find your 
family linkages to those matches including two people sharing their spreadsheet schemes to 
illustrate methodologies which they were employing.   The meeting ended with discussion of how 
people are getting family, and even more distant relatives, to submit DNA tests to enhance relative 
discovery overall.  Contact Jay at dnasig@soccgs.org if youôd like to join us on Sept. 25th. 

 
From Our Members  

 

Lynn Souers  -  Happy 93 rd  Birthday Mom  
 

"The COVID-19 pandemic has encouraged us to be creative in celebrating 
family events.  My mother turned 93 on August 24th, however, we were 
unable to visit her in her  memory care community due to the lockdown.  
But with the help of the staff at Silverado 
SJC, we visited through the window.  Mom 
enjoyed her cake, flowers, cards, and gifts 
plus a beautiful chorus of "Happy Birthday" 
sung by my brother George and Frank.  
Although we've never had a birthday party 
quite like that before, it's still one I will 
cherish always!"   
 

 

Arlene OôDonnell ï This information was obtained from the Orange County Public Libraries:  
Because of the pandemic, physical access to the Brigham Yo ung University Fa mily History 
Library  has been severely limited since March of 2020.  With the continuation of the restrictions, 
the staff and missionary/volunteers at the Library have been organized to provide  online or 
telephonic support to anyone who needs help with their genealogy or family history.  You can find 
out about our virtual classes every Sunday, our regularly scheduled webinars, other virtual classes, 
and virtual support from our website.  If you call or email the Library, the staff will forward your 
inqui ry to one of the missionaries who can best help you. 
Here are links to the BYU webpages: 
https://fh.lib.byu.edu/             htt ps://fh.lib.byu.ed u/contact -information/  
 

Herb Abrams  ï I thoroughly enjoyed Scott Millerôs webinar and it sparked my desire to read the 
book.  I ordered the paperback copy of William Bradfordôs book ñOf Plymouth Plantationò from 
Amazon for $5.99 and also ordered the Kindle version for $.99.  I received the paperback copy and 
was disappointed as it is ñarranged and annotated for schoolsô and only 112 pages.  I am returning it 
and getting the $10.99 paperback.  It is 260 pages and the same as the Kindle edition.  Do a Google 
search for ñOf Plymouth Plantation Harold Pagetò Amazon. 
You can watch the PBS documentaryñThe Pilgrimsò on your computer at: 
https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/amer icanexperience/features/pilgrims -chapter-1/  

 

Barbara Taylor  ï https://blog.dar.org/d ar-begins-accepting-autosomal-dna    I know someone 
who was adopted and used autosomal DNA to help prove his Mayflower application so they (DAR) 
may eventually accept it also.     
 

mailto:dnasig@soccgs.org
https://fh.lib.byu.edu/
https://fh.lib.byu.edu/contact-information/
https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/americanexperience/features/pilgrims-chapter-1/
https://blog.dar.org/dar-begins-accepting-autosomal-dna
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Who have we heard from this mont h? 
~Arl ene OôDonnell  

 

I had just completed the August Beginning Genealogy  webinar, when it was suggested that I add 
some photos to the slides to illustrate some of the situations I discuss about scheduling interviews 
for road tr ips.  Always wanting to have factual information and consent of those living persons 
whose photos I might display, I started to check with Google and social media sites in an attempt to 
locate one person in particular whom I had interviewed about 5 years ago.  She and her parents had 
resided in a homestead originally buil t by an ancestor of mine in North Carolina in the lat e 1800ôs.  
While I was initially unsuccessful in locating her present wh ereabouts, the very next day I received 
2 messages (one via Find-A-Grave and one email) from a person in North Carolina who had recently 
purchased an historic homestead and had come across my name in researching the history of their 
ñnewò home.  She had gotten my contact info from my profile in Find -A-Grave! 

 

Talk about serendipity! She told me she was pleased to be able to see photos of the family who had 
buil t and resided in the homestead.  I shared a photo taken during my visit to the home and interview 
with its (then) current owner.  While I have much more to share with her, she shared with me the 
plans they have for restoring the home to its original design and style.  She set up a page in Face 
Book for journa ling their progress.  I added to it by welcoming, on behalf of my family and our 
ancestors, the newest occupants to a home that contains such special meaning for my family. 
 

 

September 22nd  - The Autumn equinox signals the beginning 

of Fall. It is the point where there is exactly 12 hours of 

daylight and 12 hours of darkness at the equator. If you live 

anywhere else, however, you will see a little bit more or a 

little bit less than 12 hours of daylight. The daylight hours are 

dwindling and will continue to do so until we reach the 

Winter Solstice, the shortest day of the year and the start of winter. 
 

Member Hobbies  
~Sarita Simmons, Historian  

 

Greeting SOCCGS members! Iôm still looking for photos for the new Member Hobbies section that 
weôve added to our newsletter.  Iôve noticed that during this pandemic the first question most people 
have is ñWhat have you been doing? How are you staying busy?ò  Thus, the concept has been born 
to add a section in our newsletter to answer that question ... and in the process we have another 
opportunity to get to know one another better.  
 

We initially kicked off with some of our BOD members.   Iôm now looking to feature our members. 
Please send me an email regarding your favorite hobby/hobbies and if you have a photo send it 
along. It can be anything from oil painting, gardening, cooking, boating, hiking, collectibles, 
genealogy, music - piano; guitar, flute, tuba,  wine-tasting, home-brewed beer, camping, puzzles, 
magic tricks, traveling, genealogy, birdwatching, floral arranging, horseback riding, 
calligraphy,   pottery, jewelry making, photography, dancing, baking, writing, etc.  
 

You can send me a jpeg from your camera or a photo from your iPhone. If you donôt have a photo, 
Iôm happy to take a photo (properly socially distanced of course é zoom lenses come in great). Iôd 
also love to receive a few sentences about your hobby or pastime, such as 1) how long have you been 
doing it 2) how did  you start, what prompted youôre interest 3) do you share this hobby with family 
or friends 4) do you belong to a group?, any pertinent information youôd like to share.  Please send 
all info and photos to Sarita.simmons@gmail.com or historian@soccgs.org 

 

I look forward to seeing how youôve passed your time during these challenging times! 

mailto:Sarita.simmons@gmail.com
mailto:historian@soccgs.org
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